Compton Bishop Parish Council   ~  Chairman’s report 

23rd April, 2010

1 Introduction 

This report will be my third to residents and it is with considerable pleasure that I am able to comment upon the significant events in which your Parish Council has been involved for the past year.  Probably the most important difference with the previous year is that during the latter part of the year your Council has been able to concentrate on Parish matters to a greater extent than was the case previously.   Your Council has met on 13 occasions.  Our organisation with four Advisory Groups continues to function well and ensures that the workload is well covered.  You will be receiving a written report from each of the Groups’ leaders, which will provide you with their area’s details and in addition your attention is drawn to the paragraph on Continuity.   This report apart from thanking contributors to our work will cover

· Finance

· Planning

· Environment

· Highways

2
Appreciation

2.1 The Council has worked most effectively and that is due to the “Public spirit” that its members have shown in serving this community.  I am grateful for their continuing support.

2.2 In particular the Council would not function effectively without the efficient services of a good Clerk and we are most fortunate in the service that Paul Passey gives to your Council.  He continues to guide and ensures that as our official financial officer our accounts are in good order, more of which will be mentioned later.  
 

2.3 All your Councillors have made positive contributions to our work this year and are thanked for their efforts in our common cause.  In particular I am grateful to the Advisory Group leaders for the Environment, Finance and Planning groups for their 

enthusiastic and professional contributions to our work.


2.4 A number of other residents not directly in the public eye contribute towards the success of the Council, which we would wish to recognise.  The internal examining of our accounts by John Gravell is much appreciated and this work is of assistance to our Clerk.  Equally important is the contribution that Patrick Freeman makes in operating the Council’s web site.  I do hope you visit it regularly because it is kept up to date with topical information and hopefully is a resource that you welcome and find of assistance.  It is in my view an excellent site, which I am a sure puts us into the digital age and our thanks go to him for his generous contribution.  We also wish to thank Dr. Sarah Ayling for her generous work with our “Wildlife” site, which

continues well.


2.5 Parish Councils may be the first tier in the local government hierarchy, but without the support from both our District and County Councillors they would not be able to function effectively and we thank both John Denbee and Alan Ham respectively for their constant encouragement, advice and support.  



3
Finance


3.1


In order to cover the extraordinary expenses of last year we regrettably had to raise the precept.  However, this year you will have observed already that we have been able to reduce it to a more reasonable level.  It is true to say that with the economic situation as it is reported nationally, it will be under pressure, because the parish may be asked to take on more services. 


3.2

Councillor Warner has strengthened his group through the appointment of Councillor Windmill, but do please read their more detailed report.  

4
Planning

4.1
This function is amongst the most important aspect that the Parish Council performs.  It provides local advice to the District planners and is recognised as paying a valuable contribution to their decisions even though a few are not supported. Again more detail is in Councillor Rolfe’s written report, which I urge you to read.  


4.2
We do have concerns that the rural aspects of our Parish are under constant threat and so the detailed knowledge that Councillor Rolfe brings to this aspect of our work is of particular importance.

5 Environment
5.1
Councillor Parker and his group ensures that the liaison with the National Trust, the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) and the Council for the Preservation of Rural England (CPRE) continues effectively, to the advantage of residents in this Parish.  Councillor Warner and his team have carried out a successful “Litter pick” and our thanks are due to counteract the mindless destruction by some.


5.2
The major concern at present is the method by which the distribution of power from the new Hinkley Point C construction is conveyed.  Reports have been submitted to National Grid, Sedgemoor District and Somerset County Councils and we have links with neighbouring parishes all of which oppose the use of Pylons and we have expressed the preference that either an undersea or undergrounding route is deployed. 

5.3 We also have the full support of our Member of Parliament David Heathcoat-Amory who has taken up the cause with current ministers to find a more suitable solution than that initially proposed by National Grid through the Mendips.  He has demonstrated his support by taking part in the organised march by the “No Pylons” group from Christon to Webbington at the end of January last.


5.4
Acting on suggestions received, council decided in July 2009 to look into the possibility of providing allotments and/or a young person’s play area for the parish.  Councillor Windmill has lead a project group to take matters forward, and a questionnaire was sent out in December 2009 to assess the needs.  The survey results indicated little demand for allotments, and your council has decided currently not to proceed with this aspect.  A similar lack of demand for a play area emerged.  After discussions with Cross Connections, the group continues to explore the provision of a cricket pitch and children’s play area.  Council is fully aware that not all residents may welcome such facilities close to their property, and will take this into full account. 

5.5

Bus stops have been renovated; the “Lodge” seat is in the process of being refurbished by Mr Dean Harvey whilst the Wildlife site one is being done by Councillor Rolfe.


6 Highways 
6.1
This past winter has taken a toll of our road surface condition and defect reports have been made to Somerset County Council Highways (SCC), which is responsible for this work.  They have made an inspection and those defects that could affect safety have been attended to.  Others where the ranking is not so high will have to await the availability of resources.  Residents’ reports are both welcome and helpful.  

6.2
The expansion of traffic along the A38 continues to exercise our minds with proposed schemes such as the Bristol International Airport expansion, housing developments in Cheddar, the possibility of a new reservoir in Axbridge and the Hinkley Point construction, if aggregate supplies were to be drawn from the Mendips.  These will all increase pressures on the junctions along the A38.  Residents have expressed their wish to improve the Old Coach Road / Cross Lane junction.  

6.3
We have few tangible results to show for our efforts.  We have used residents’ comments to submit proposals to SCC and we await a positive supportable outcome. 

6.4
 SCC at the last Joint A38 Parish Group meeting has accepted the concerns expressed and we were assured that the junction has a high priority.  They are constrained by having insufficient resources and are looking for the most cost effective solution.   Fortunately the speed camera has ensured that there have not been too many serious accidents.  We have insisted that public consultation is a part of the process.

6.5
A date for your diary is 17th May, 2010.  Please visit the Village Hall between 14.00 and 20.00 hours because SCC has agreed to stage a consultation exercise about the A38 crossroad proposals.  They seek a wide range of residents’ views and your input is essential.  They will be seeking views on the “No entry” scheme to Old Coach Road from the East focussing traffic to the southern junction, which successive councils have rejected.  It will also include comment on other ideas put forward.  Your views and opinions are particularly important to County Highways if we are to achieve an acceptable progressive consensus.  

6.6
Footpaths are generally in good fettle thanks to Councillor Warner.  A “Bristol gate” has been installed at Bow Bridge, but endeavours to improve the condition of the Axbridge path (AX122) have so far not yielded results.  The SCC footpath’s expert holds the view that paths should follow the natural surface and not be made up.  A successful outcome for the crossroads could benefit this development.

7
Local Initiative Grant, PACTS, Cluster Groups and others
7.1
We were pleased this year to have been able to contribute to the organisation of the award of Alan Ham’s County funds to local organisations, namely St Andrew’s Church and Cross Connections who have benefited in the total sum of £695.   

7.2
Both PACTS and the Cheddar Cluster Group have been supported this year, as well as SALC that has been so helpful in providing guidance to us in our dealings with matters involving the Standards Committee and Board.

8
Continuity 
Our community has been fortunate to have residents prepared to serve in making the decisions that affect us.  We now seek to fill the vacancy created with the disqualification of a previous councillor through co-option, so please let our Clerk or any Councillor know of your interest?  It could be the start to a brilliant career.  

9
Summary

Hopefully this report provides an outline of the range of activities with which your Parish Council is engaged.  Being a part of it is most satisfying and benefits us all.  Filling the immediate vacancy through co-option is a good way to start. We look forward to receiving nominations.  In 2011 there will be the election for a new Council and some other residents will be needed to serve our community.  Please be prepared to put yourself forward for nomination next year. You will find it well worthwhile. 
The atmosphere within the Council continues to be positive and the barrage of complaints that previously beset us is now a closed chapter.   Some may have seen the ITV programme on “Complainers”?


Some planning considerations absorb more time than others and there have been a few this year that fall into this category.  The threat of massive pylons through the Webbington M5 Gap is ongoing and we shall we doing all within our power to ensure that a sensible and practical solution is found.  Having the support of our Member of Parliament is most important.


The Council has currently the following ongoing projects:

· A38 Cross roads

· Footpath to Axbridge

· Land project

· No pylons


We continue to be open to residents’ comments on matters that they consider need attention and this feedback is extremely important.  There are though some items such as car parking at the East end of Old Coach Road that have no obvious solution and we ask residents to do all that they can to find a spot to park off the road itself.  Easier said than done, but each single one can make a difference, particularly at weekends.  We wish to continue to ensure that our area encourages visitors and that they find the experience a pleasant one.   We look forward to being of continuing service.

10
Recommendation:

That the report be noted

11
Resource implication: 

That the reduction in the Precept for 2010/11 be noted.

12
Author:



Councillor E. Farley
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